
SPSO decision report

Case: 201909689, Greater Glasgow and Clyde NHS Board - Acute Services Division

Sector: Health

Subject: Clinical treatment / diagnosis

Decision: upheld, recommendations

Summary
C complained that the board provided their late parent (A) with inadequate care and treatment when they were an

in-patient in hospital.

C complained to the board that they had failed to provide A with adequate personal care, nutrition and hydration.

C also complained that the board had failed to accommodate A’s disabilities. The board identified failures in A’s

care and apologised for these. C remained unhappy and brought their complaint to us.

We took independent advice from a consultant geriatrician (a specialist in medicine of the elderly). We found that

more consideration should have been given to A’s minimal fluid intake, and the impact of this in terms of delirium

and escalation to medical staff. In addition, we found that it appeared that more could have been done to support

A in relation to their toilet needs.

Therefore, we upheld the complaint.

Additionally, we found that the board did not provide C with sufficient explanations related to the learning and

improvement taken from A’s experience. We also found that the board had delayed in providing C with copies of

minutes from a meeting and that no appropriate apology had been made for this. We made recommendations in

light of these failings.

Recommendations
What we asked the organisation to do in this case:

Apologise to C for the failings identified. The apology should meet the standards set out in the SPSO

guidelines on apology available at www.spso.org.uk/information-leaflets.

What we said should change to put things right in future:

Where a meeting with a complainant is held to discuss their concerns, the meeting should try to ensure

that full explanations of what occurred and of any learning and improvement action being taken as a result

are provided to the complainant at the time. Following up on a meeting with a copy of the minutes of that

meeting and the board’s final response letter should be issued to the complainant as soon as possible

thereafter.

We have asked the organisation to provide us with evidence that they have implemented the recommendations

we have made on this case by the deadline we set.
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